O’Rourke Elementary School

Library Media Center Selection Policy

Background
The Library Media Center at O’Rourke Elementary School maintains an open and flexible schedule.  It remains open daily from 8:30 to 2:30 p.m. and is accessible to the community as well as the faculty and student body.  The library media center consists of a large spacious room with a seating capacity of 74.  It has an adjoining textbook room, teacher production room, Balanced Literacy Bookroom, and PTO Boardroom.  Currently, there are eight computers set up in the main room to allow access to the Alabama Virtual Library, the internet, Destiny, and Renaissance Learning programs.  Students and teachers can move freely throughout the library media center meeting their needs and interests.
Students in kindergarten visit the library media center on a daily basis to check out books and take Accelerated Reader tests.  Their teachers are free to sign up for research / library skills classes at any given time.  Students in grades 1 – 5 are also very independent users of the library media center.  They come at any given period of the day on passes to do assigned tasks, use the internet, take Accelerated Reader quizzes on the computer, browse and check out books.  These teachers are also free to sign up for classes after collaboration with the media center staff.
The library media center at O’Rourke Elementary fully endorses and models itself after the type exemplified in Information Power, the national standards of the American Library Association.  It maintains open access to all resources.  The media specialist works with administrators, teachers and students to insure maximum use of the facility.  The library media center is a friendly, inviting place that offers a variety of alternatives for accomplishing learning objectives.  Students achieve success when working independently or in small groups and become lifelong users of libraries.

Hours
The library media center is open during regular school days from 8:30 – 2:30.  Students may come to the library media center when scheduled with a class or when provided with a pass by their teacher, individually or in small groups.  Parents are welcome to visit at any time.  Patrons may make special arrangements by signing on the calendar located at the door of the center and discussing needs with the library media staff.

Holdings
Materials of various formats, traditional and electronic, are provided to enrich and supplement the curriculum as well as to provide recreational and informational reading.  Currently, 17,000 volumes are available in our library media center.  We have an average annual circulation of 77,000.  Four computers are available to assist the students in becoming proficient in locating and evaluating electronic information.  The internet is available but can only be accessed by students who have read and signed the acceptable use policy.

Loan Policy  
Basic policy allows students in kindergarten to check out one item, and grades one through five are allowed two items for a two-week period.  Materials may be rechecked for an additional two-week period by bringing them to the circulation desk in the library media center. Fines are not charged for overdue materials, however, students and their parents are financially responsible for borrowed items.  Students are expected to pay for or replace lost or damaged items.

Mission Statement  

The mission of the library media program is to encourage and assist students in becoming independent lifelong learners.  A professional library media specialist is available to work cooperatively with parents, administrators, faculty, and staff in providing opportunities for students to develop the joy of reading and to use information problem solving skills for personal research and in completion of class assignments.  A full time library media aide is also available to assist patrons.
Selection Policy
It shall be the policy of the school to acquire books, audiovisual software and materials on subjects of interest to its readers, not prohibited by law.  In buying, consideration will be given to the authority of the author, the reputation of the publishers, and to reviews in authoritative book reviewing media.  The guidelines established in the Mobile County Library Media Handbook on pages 22-26 will be followed.  In order to acquire materials on various aspects of certain controversial questions, representative materials may be secured for students or teachers.  The established criteria will help to fulfill these functions:
· To develop library collections that will be well balanced and well rounded in coverage of subjects, types of materials, and variety of content.

· To maintain qualitative standards for the selection of materials, and carefully evaluate the materials.

· Cooperate with the teachers and consider the curriculum before adding to the collection.

· Encourage students to feel a part of the collection by making suggestions and requests.  

· Re-evaluate and replace outmoded materials and bring collection up to date.

The following is reprinted from the National Council of Teachers of Reading and is an important part of our selection policy.

The Students’ Right to Read


The right of any individual to read is basic to a democratic


society.  This right is based on the only tenable assumption for


democratic living:  that the educated free man possesses the 

powers of discrimination and is to be entrusted with the 


determination of his own action.  The right to read embedded in


our constitutional traditions, can be used wisely or foolishly.  In


many ways education is an effort to improve the quality of the 


choices which are the exercise of this right.  But to deny the 


opportunity of choice in the fear that it may be unwisely used is to 


destroy the freedom itself.  For this reason, we respect the right of


individuals and groups to express their views for the guidance of


others.  But for the same reason, we oppose efforts by individuals


or groups to limit the freedom of choice of others or to impose 


their own standards or tastes upon a community at large.  

Appeal Policy
Any member of the school community (administrators, faculty, staff, parents, or students) may raise objection to instructional materials provided by the library media center despite the fact that the individuals selecting such material were duly qualified to make the selection, followed proper procedure, and observed the criteria for selecting such material.  Persons requesting reconsideration of any instructional material shall complete the Citizens Request for Reconsideration of Instructional Materials Form (see next page) in its entirety.  All formal objections to instructional materials must be made on this form.  The following procedures, as outlines in the Mobile County Library Media Handbook will be followed in the event of an objection:

A. The school official or staff member receiving a complaint 

Regarding instructional materials shall explain the selection process utilized and the appeal procedures for challenged materials.  The person receiving the complaint shall be 

courteous, make no commitment, and refrain from voicing personal opinion.

1. Written documentation of this contact should be filed with 

the school principal.

2. The material in question shall remain a part of the collection 


and in use until the reconsideration process is completed.  In the event the person making an objection to material is not satisfied with the initial explanation, the person should be referred to the principal who shall explain the selection and reconsideration process but refrain from expressing personal opinion.  If, after consultation, the complainant desires to file a formal complaint, a copy of the reconsideration form should be given to the complainant by the principal.

B. The reconsideration form shall be completed and signed by the 

complainant and filed with the principal and a copy forwarded to the district media supervisor.  

C. Any action taken related to challenged materials must be heard by 


the Library Media Committee.

1. Each committee member shall read, view or listen to the  

material in question in it entirely, and reach a professional evaluation pertaining to the material.  The library media specialist will compile necessary professional evaluations of the material in question.
2. The deliberation and balloting of the Library Advisory 

Committee shall be in private.

3. The Library Advisory Committee shall meet to:

· Hear the concerns expressed by the complainant
· Discuss the materials relative to values and faults, appropriateness to grade level, and appropriateness to curriculum.  Weigh values and faults against each other.

· Form opinions based on the materials as a whole and not on passages pulled out of context

· Render a majority decision, in a meeting with a quorum present, choosing one of the following:

(1) take no removal action

(2) remove the challenged material

(3) limit the educational use of the challenged material

(4) place the material at another grade level

Donation Policy

Donations are accepted with the understanding that we reserve the right to shelve and circulate only those items that meet the guidelines set forth in our selection policy.  Community members who donate items to the Library Media Center may request a receipt for tax purposes.
Volunteers
Library Media Center staff welcomes volunteers.  Please check with the main office for information about volunteering at our school.
